LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 1
TUESDAY 9 JUNE 2009 AT 2.00PM
PRESENT:
Councillors Bell, Morton and Tootle.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Farmer was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member.

LSC1.01/09
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 1 for this meeting.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LSC1.02/09

APPLICATION TO REVIEW A PREMISES LICENCE BY CUMBRIA POLICE – THE CROWN INN, 23 SCOTLAND ROAD, CARLISLE
The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.48/09 regarding an application for a review of a premises licence in accordance with Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003 in respect of premises known as the Crown Inn, 23 Scotland Road, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officers, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

Premises Licence Holder:

Mr Gary Hodgson - Ford and Warren Solicitors-  representing Punch Taverns 

Premises Licence Holder
Ms Joanne Thompson - Punch Tavern

Miss Gemma Brown – Designated Premises Supervisor

Applicant:

Inspector Gilroy, Cumbria Constabulary

Sergeant Graham, Cumbria Constabulary

PC Patterson, Cumbria Constabulary

Witnesses
Mrs S Nixon

B Sharrock

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received from Cumbria Constabulary under Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003, for a review of the premises licence relating to the Crown Inn, 23 Scotland Road, Carlisle.

The review application related to evidence of increased crime and disorder, the prevention of public nuisance as well as concerns for public safety and the welfare of young children.

The application had been copied and forwarded to the Premises Licence Holder and all Responsible Authorities.  The application had been advertised on the premises, at the Council offices and the Council website for a 28 day period and no further representations had been received from other responsible authorities.  The Licensing Officer reported that there had been a further 17 letters of support received and a further witness statement after the end of the 28 day period.
The Sub Committee, Cumbria Constabulary and Mr Hodgson of Ford and Warren Solicitors were all in agreement that the 17 letters and witness statement be submitted for consideration as part of the evidence for the review.

The Licensing Officer outlined the premises licence history which included the permitted hours of sale of retail of alcohol on and off the premises, non standard timings, regulated entertainment hours and late night refreshment.  He stated that the Designated Premises Supervisor was Gemma Brown and listed the premises licence conditions attached to the Crown Inn.
The Licensing Officer reported the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy Framework which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Inspector Gilroy, on behalf of the applicant, then addressed the Sub-Committee.  Inspector Gilroy highlighted the following:

· The number of incidents which involved the premises was disproportionately high compared to the two other public houses which were in close proximity
· Mr Brown had taken over the lease of the Crown Inn in April 2007 and Miss Allison Boyd, Designated Premises Supervisor (DPS), had taken responsibility of the Premises on 20 April 2007

· In the year preceding Mr Brown and Miss Boyd taking responsibility for the Premises there had been only one call for Police service to assist bar staff to eject a male from the premises

· Since Miss Boyd became DPS in April 2007 there had been 28 calls for Police service to the Premises which resulted in 24 Police Logs being recorded relating to anti-social behaviour, criminal activity and disorder

· There had been a number of arrests for offences which included criminal damage, theft, common assault, ABH, GBH, police obstruction, affray and possession of an offensive weapon

· In the same period the Hourglass (Scotland Road) had no calls for Police service or complaints from the general public and the Crown and Thistle (Church Street) had no incidents recorded or complaints from the general public
· Residents living within the vicinity of the Crown Inn had continuously suffered from the noise and disorder associated with the premises.  They had witnessed:-
· gangs of people, usually youths, standing outside on the pavement, drinking alcohol, smoking, urinating both into the street and against neighbouring properties 

· Violent fights within the premises and which spilled out into the street

· People vomiting onto the pavement and causing excessive noise which included swearing and shouting

· People collapsed, through the effects of alcohol, in the doorway of the Premises

· Litter, which included broken glass, cigarette ends, vomit and glasses of alcohol all left on the pavements outside the premises on in nearby resident’s gardens.  These were left for days and local people and school children had to walk through it

· The excessive noise had caused some residents to sleep in the rear of their property
· Residents had complained about the negative impact on their quality of life but despite their feelings they felt reluctant to voice their concerns for fear of reprisals

· On 6 November 2007 the Police had requested a meeting with Miss Boyd, Police Officers and Ms Jarvis, a representative of Punch Taverns.  As a result an action plan had been produced to address various issues.  Ms Jarvis agreed to take the recommendations to Mr Brown for information and attention.  None of the agreed actions had been adhered to or reduced the number of calls to the Police

· Investigations into reports of Mr and Mrs Brown fighting on the street with members of the public had been hampered as staff were unable to provide CCTV footage and had intimated that incidents were not covered by CCTV or that the CCTV was broken
· Inspector Gilroy outlined a number of incidents in 2009 which resulted in the review application and consequently Gemma Brown taking over as the DPS of the Crown Inn on 27 April 2009
· Miss Brown had made some effort to resolve issues at the premises and there had been no calls for Police service or incidents logged since she became the DPS.  The seating had been removed from the front of the premises and it appeared that drinkers were being encouraged to utilise the beer garden

· There were serious reservations that Miss Brown had the ability to run the premises without the influence of her father.

· There were also serious reservations with regard to Miss Brown’s partner.  It was stated in the newspaper that Miss Brown had intended to purchase the premises from her father and run it with her partner.  Her partner was known to the Police for previous convictions
· The everyday running and monitoring of the premises had become inadequate, lack of supervision by managers and staff had caused a negative impact on people’s lives and compromised customer, staff and public safety

· A reluctance to cooperate with the Police had led the premises to its current position.  The vast majority of incidents had occurred on weekends, late at nights and into the early hours, the latest call had been received at 05.34 hours following a televised boxing match

· It was recommended that Punch Tavern considered their tenancy with Mr Brown and his family and the effect it had on the quality of life in the local area

· It was also recommended that stringent conditions on the premises licence holder were imposed to address the Police’s concerns and help the premises regain its previous good reputation.

Inspector Gilroy circulated a copy of the Police’s recommended conditions for the Crown Inn.

In response to questions Inspector Gilroy stated:
· The Police had not objected to Miss Brown taking over as DPS because they had not been made aware of the change until it was in the local press
· The Police objected to Miss Brown as the DPS for the following reasons:
· Miss Brown would be influenced by her father, Mr Brown was the lease holder of the premises

· Miss Brown had displayed immaturity and intimidation

· Miss Brown was inexperienced as a DPS and the premises had serious problems whilst she had been employed there

· There was concerns regarding the suitability of Miss Brown’s partner
· The previous DPS had been DPS at another premises as well as the Crown Inn, this had meant that the DPS had not been at the premises full time and this had been highlighted as a problem at the meeting in November 2007 and an issue to change on the action plan

· There had been no further meetings with Punch Tavern following the November 2007 meeting.  He had felt that there had been clear objectives set and an agreed action plan put in place at the November meeting and nothing had been adhered too so a review was asked for to resolve the problems

· Miss Brown’s partner, Mr Atkinson, had contacted the Police to discuss issues but only after the request for a review and there had been no contact previously.  He was asked to wait for the outcome of the review

· A number of the letters received were due to a press article.  Although the letters did support keeping the premises open they also highlighted that there had been problems in the past and that matters had improved since Miss Brown became the DPS

· Inspector Gilroy had been involved in the premises for 12 months and felt that the community needed positive action and a review was the only way to resolve issues

· There was not a definitive number of how many local residents had been contacted but the Police had spoken to several residents and local businesses to gauge the problems

Mr Hodgson of Ford and Warren Solicitors, on behalf of Punch Taverns, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· Punch Taverns were the Premises Licence Holder and the Premises had been leased to Mr Brown for two years
· Punch Taverns did not have any control of the Premises except for the conditions set out in the lease

· Support was given to leaseholders in terms of advice, guidance and assistance

· If the leaseholder breached the terms in the Premises Licence then they would be in breach of the terms of the lease which could lead to court proceedings

· Punch Taverns had a large number of premises and they held regular meetings with the Police.  Punch Taverns felt it was important that if the Police had any concerns regarding a premises they should contact Punch Taverns to allow the necessary action to be taken
· Punch Taverns felt that there should have been more contact from the Police in terms of section 11.8 of the guidance issued under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003.  
In response to Mr Hodgson’s comments the Chairman agreed that it was important for the Police to consult with the leaseholder but it was also the responsibility of the licencee to liaise with the responsible authorities to ensure the licensing objectives were being met.

Miss Brown, the Designated Premises Supervisor, then addressed the Sub Committee highlighting the following:

· There were plans for Miss Brown to take over as DPS before the review had been requested.  The review had moved the plans forward
· Since taking over as DPS Miss Brown had spoken to local residents and businesses to ensure the local community was involved in the changes

· A number of issues had already been addressed including the removal of the tables and chairs at the front of the premises and notices on the doors to encourage patrons to use the garden to the rear of the premises for smoking.

· She had kept a log of the areas that had been cleaned and had recorded that some of the broken glass to the front of the property came through the night after the area was cleaned and the pub was closed.

· She had put her money into the business and wanted and needed to make it a success

· She would welcome CCTV into the premises

· She wanted to work with the community to make the premises a community pub

· There had been no complaints or calls to the Police since she had taken over as DPS

· She had placed signs on the fire door to Etterby Street to stop patrons using the door as it was strictly a fire exit
· She had placed signs on both of the front doors stating that no glasses had to be taken outside and to encourage people to use the smoking area to the rear of the premises

· She was buying the lease from her father and he would not be involved in the running of the premises

In response to questions Miss Brown stated that the pavement directly in front of the premises did belong to the premises but it was not included in the licensed premises.

Inspector Gilroy summed up submitting the Police’s proposed conditions:
1.
Sale of alcohol 10am to 1130pm Sunday to Saturday to be closed by midnight.  Condition to include all public and Bank Holidays with the exception of New Years Eve.

2.
Removal of provisions for regulated entertainment

3.
Mr Brown to have no active involvement in the running of the Crown Inn

4.
Removal of DPS, Gemma Brown

5.
CCTV – Conditions CD12, CD13, CD14, CD15 and CD16

6.
No drinks to be removed from the premises in an unsealed container.  No on sales will be consumed outside the premises and no off sales to be consumed within twenty metres of the premises

7.
The erection of signs to encourage smokers to use the beer garden at the rear of the premises

8. No seating to be provided outside the front of the premises

9.
Side entrance to be closed and used as an emergency exit only with prominent signage

10.
Pub and Club Watch Schemes – Conditions CD27, CD28 and CD 29

In response to Members questions:

· The Licensing Officer stated that if CCTV was included as a condition and the DPS failed to supply CCTV footage or the CCTV was not working then it would be a breach of the conditions and could result in a £20,000 fine or 6 months in prison for the DPS.
· Miss Brown confirmed that she was in the process of purchasing the lease from her father and he would have no involvement in the running of the premises.

Mr Hodgson stated that Punch Taverns agreed to conditions 5 to 10.  Mr Hodgson was unsure if condition 4 was relevant following Miss Brown’s comments to the Sub Committee.  He added that Miss Brown had made a financial commitment to the premises and had taken on the role of DPS fully aware of the situation.  In relation to condition 3, Mr Hodgson stated that Mr Brown was a family member and would be visiting the premises to visit Miss Brown but he reiterated the fact that the premises would be the responsibility of Miss Brown and Mr Brown would not be involved.

Mr Hodgson advised the Sub Committee that Miss Brown would not be holding any regulated entertainment in the premises for the near future.
Miss Brown confirmed that she planned to concentrate on building up the food side of the business before holding any regulated entertainment and she estimated that would take approximately three to four months.  She had also planned to only hold regulated entertainment as special events and had no plans to run any weekly entertainment.

Mr Hodgson also had objections against condition 1.  The premises were currently open until 11.00pm during the week, with a half hour drinking up time and open until midnight with half hour drinking up time on a Friday and Saturday.  He explained that Miss Brown wanted to keep the flexibility of later opening hours.  He added that he did not feel that earlier closing times was proportionate or necessary as Miss Brown had already addressed the issue of noise and disturbance to the front of the premises.

In response to a Member’s question Miss Brown stated that the food would be served until between 8.00pm and 9.00pm in the evening, dependant on how busy the Premises were.

At 3.40pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 4.25pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision.
The Chairman of the Sub-Committee reminded everyone of the serious nature of the issues the review hoped to address.  He highlighted the concerns the Sub-Committee had with regard to the DPS and how her comments had addressed some of those concerns.  He added that the principal purpose of the Sub-Committee was to ensure that the licensing objectives set by the Council in its licensing policy were adhered to.  It was evident to the Sub-Committee that there had been several breaches by the Crown Inn and to ensure that premises were safe to use, properly managed, and that the community at large were not going to be inconvenienced the Sub-Committee had decided to substantially revise the conditions on the licence for the Crown Inn.

The Sub-Committee’s decision was:

This matter concerned an application by Cumbria Constabulary to review the Premises Licence at the Crown Inn, 23 Scotland Road, Carlisle.

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and has taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular, it has listened to the submissions made by:

1. Inspector Gilroy, Sgt Graham and PC Patterson on behalf of Cumbria Constabulary

2. Gary Hodgson on behalf of Punch Taverns plc, the Premises Licence holder

3. Gemma Brown, the Designated Premises Supervisor

The Sub-Committee had also considered written evidence in the form of letters from nearby residents as well as witness statements and incident reports provided by Cumbria Constabulary.

Having regard to the letters in support, the Sub-Committee is of the opinion that several of these are from persons who are not interested persons, either not living in the vicinity of the Premises or whose addresses are not clearly stated.  Those letters numbered 1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8,11,12,13,14 and 17 are excluded.

It has also considered whether Cumbria Constabulary have made sufficient effort to liaise with the Premises Licence Holder once the problems at the Premises became apparent.  It is of the view that the Police took steps to hold a meeting with Punch Taverns at which an action plan was agreed.  That action plan was not adhered to and the next step would be to seek a review.  Members of the Sub-Committee consider that some responsibility should lie with Punch Taverns to investigate whether the action plan was being adhered to and to take action accordingly.

After careful consideration, the Sub-Committee has unanimously decided to impose additional conditions to the Premises Licence which it considers are reasonable, necessary and proportionate:

The Sub-Committee gives the following reasons for this decision:

1. The Sub-Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 5.2.1 and 5.2.2, as well as the s182 Guidance.  It takes very seriously any actions or omissions by the Licensee or its staff which undermine the licensing objectives.  It further views seriously any application for review where the police have been called to attend to incidents of disorder at the Premises.

2. The Sub-Committee was satisfied that there has been a clear connection between the Premises and incidents of public nuisance and crime and disorder.  It is also satisfied that the Premises pose a risk to public safety and to children, not least because of the broken glass, litter and half empty pint pots which have been left outside the Premises.

3. The Sub-Committee is therefore of the opinion that four of the licensing objectives are not being met.

4. The Sub-Committee is also of the opinion that several conditions attached to the Premises Licence have been breached, in particular the terminal hour for the provision of regulated entertainment may have been exceeded and door staff have not been SIA registered.

5. It is of the opinion that the causes of the problems have been the lack of control of the previous DPS, customers gathering at the front of the premises, the lack of door supervision while regulated entertainment was being carried out, and the involvement of Ian Brown.  It also notes that several complaints of noise and disorder were late at night, to the detriment of local residents.

6. The Members have also noted that the current DPS took over on 27th April 2009.  They are of the view that one problem was that the previous DPS, who was also DPS at a busy premises in the City Centre, was not sufficiently present at the Crown Inn.  There have been no incidents logged since the current DPS took over and, although the Police have requested that she be removed as DPS, Members consider that there is no justification for such action at this stage and further note that there was no objection to her becoming DPS, only six weeks ago.

The additional conditions to be imposed on the Premises Licence are:

1. The Premises may be open to the public between the hours of 10.00am and 11.30pm on Sunday to Thursday and between the hours of 10.00am and midnight on Fridays and Saturdays.

2. The licensed activities are permitted to take place at the Premises between the hours of 10.00am and 11.00pm on Sunday to Thursday and between the hours of 10.00am and 11.30pm on Fridays and Saturdays.

3. The same times shall apply on bank holidays, saints days and feast days, with the exception of New Years Eve.  

4. No drinks shall be removed from the Premises in unsealed containers with the exception of the external drinking area shown on the plan which accompanied the Premises Licence application.  For the avoidance of doubt this means that no drinks shall be taken onto the Scotland Road or Etterby Street frontages.

5. Two SIA Door Supervisors shall be employed whenever Regulated Entertainment is being provided.  

6. A tamper proof CCTV system shall be installed at the Premises in liaison with and to the satisfaction of the Cumbria Constabulary licensing and Community Safety Officers and shall be used to record during all hours that a licensable activity takes place on the premises.  All staff shall be trained to operate the system.

7. The CCTV equipment shall be maintained in good working order in accordance with the manufacturer’s instructions.

8. A written record shall be kept every time images are recorded by CCTV and shall include details of the recording medium used, the time and date recording commenced and finished.  This record shall idenfity the person responsible for the recording and shall be signed by him or her.  Where the recording is on a removable medium a secure storage system to store those recording mediums shall be provided.

9. The images recorded by the CCTV system shall be retained in unedited form for a period of not less than 31 days.

10. Signs shall be erected to encourage smokers to use the outside area at the rear of the premises

11. No seating to be provided outside the front of the premises.

12. The Etterby Street entrance shall be closed and used for an emergency exit only.  Signs shall be erected to this effect.

This decision will be confirmed in writing and will include details of your right of appeal.
 (The meeting ended at 4.25pm)

